

Town of Cromwell Planning and Zoning Commission

REGULAR MEETING 7:00 P.M. TUESDAY JUNE 15, 2021 ROOM 224 CROMWELL TOWN HALL 41 WEST STREET AGENDA

- 1. Call to Order
- 2. Roll Call
- 3. Seating of Alternates
- 4 Approval of Agenda
- 5. Public Comments
- 6. Development Compliance Officer Report:
- 7. Town Planner Report:
- 8. New Business: Accept and Schedule New Applications:
 - a. Application #21-19: Request to modify the resubdivision in a R-25 Zone District at 60 and 80 Hicksville Road. John Zaleski is the Applicant and Adelbrook Community Services, Inc. is the Owner.
- 9. New Business:
- 10. Public Hearings:
 - a. Application #21-18: Request for a Special Permit under Section 2.7.A.4 of the Zoning Regulations to allow for combined garage facilities not to exceed 1,600 square feet at 45 Lincoln Road. Sean Flanigan is the Applicant and the Owner.
- 11. Commissioner's Comments:
- 12. Approval of Minutes:
 - a. May 18, 2021
- 13. Adjourn:

		P&Z 2021 Permit Report		
1				
Permit#	Name of Applicant	Site Location	Type of Activity	Decision Date
21-01	Not used			
21-02	DFC of Cromwell	6 Piney Ridge Road	Install digital billboard in 100 year flood zone	Approved 3/2/2021
21-03	Sara Frawley	4 Willowbrook	Change location from 80 Shunpike Road (Use Permit)	Approved by staff 2/5/21
21-04	Kelly Maher	31 River Road	Addition of garage & breezeway	Approved 05/18/2021
21-05	Padre Foundation	463 Main Street	Residential building addition	ZBA
21-06	Orest Markiv	319 Main Street	Martial Arts Training (Use Permit)	Approved by staff 2/18/2021
21-07	John Zaleski	West Street & Hicksville Rd.	Subdivision Vista Estates	Approved 05/18/2021
21-08	John Zaleski	West Street & Hickville Rd.	Special Permit to create Lot 2	Approved 05/18/2021
21-09	John Zaleski	West Street & Hicksville Rd.	Special Permit to create Lot 10	
21-10	Paramount Construction	80R Geer Street	Material Storage Yard	Approved 3/16/2021
21-11	Café Fiore	134 Berlin Road	New restaurant (Use Permit)	Approved 3/2/21

t

21-12	A Little Imagination Cakes	322 Main Street	Bakery (Use Permit)	Approved 3/12/21
21-13	Tony's Flower Shop-Bakery	322 Main Street	(Use Permit)	Approved 4/6/21
21-14	Bozzuto Mgmt. Company	150 Country Squire Drive	Model Apts. (Use Permit)	Approved 4/19/21
21-15	Walk by Faith Dog Bakery	317 C Main Street	Store (Use Permit)	Approved 4/1/21
21-16	Mias Salon	153 West Street	Hair Salon	Approved 5/17/21
21-17	WITHDRAWN	XXXXXXXXXXXXXXXX	XXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXX	XXXXXXXXXX
21-18	Sean Flanagan SPT	45 Lincoln Street	Attached Garage >1000 sq ft	Scheduled 06/15
21-19	John Zaleski	Hicksville Road	Subdiv. Modification	Scheduled 06/15

APPLICATION# 31-19

TOWN OF CROMWELL PLANNING AND ZONING COMMISSION

APPLICATION FOR SUBDIVISION APPROVAL

Name of Subdivision (if applicable):	Address: Vista Estates 60 & 80 Hicksville Road		
Street Address:			
Volume/Page:			
Zoning District:	R-25	PIN#00085100 & 10701400	
Applicant's Name: Address:	John Zaleski 48 Evergreen Road Cromwell, CT 06416		
Telephone: Email Address:	860-883-4717 jayzaleski1@gmail.com		
Owner's Name: Address:	Adelbrook Community Se 60 Hicksville Road Cromwell, CT 06416	ervices, Inc. & Adelbrook, Inc.	

Attached:

- 1. Application fee in the amount of \$160.00;
- 2. Copy of Inland Wetlands and Watercourses Agency Permit, if applicable; Application Submitted in approval process.
- 3. Evidence of Water Pollution Control Authority approval, if applicable; Application Submitted.
- 4. Twenty-five copies of plans prepared in accordance with Article 403 and 404 of the Cromwell Subdivision Regulations.

Incomplete applications may be rejected at the next scheduled meeting of the Planning and Zoning Commission

Please answer the following questions:

1.	Is <u>any part</u> of the site within 500' of an adjoining town?	□ Yes	☑ No	
2.	Does <u>any part</u> of the site contain wetlands?	☑ Yes	□ No	
3.	If you propose to disturb more than five acres, have you filed a <u>Stormwater Management Plan</u> with DEP?	☐ Yes	□No	☑ N/A
4. or DC	If the subdivision will involve more than 100,000 sf of floor area 199 parking spaces, have you applied for an STC Permit with OT?	☐ Yes	□ No	☑ N/A
5. per	Is any portion of the site subject to any Conservation Restriction Sec. 47-42d of the Connecticut General Statutes?	□ Yes	☑ No	
		-4-2	(
/	Applicant	Date		
	Owner	Date	illi karangan	



Revisions to Vista Estates Re-Subdivision Narrative VISTA ESTATES Hicksville Road & West Street

On May 18, 2021 Vista Estates Resubdivision was approved under application #21-07 as an eight (8) lot subdivision. At that time the Special Permit for a rear Lot (2) was denied under application #21-09. The former rear Lot 2 had 278 feet of road frontage along West Street and a 25 foot wide access along Hicksville Road between Lots 1 and 3.

The proposed revision will eliminate the 25 foot access off of Hicksville Road and that area will be added to Vista Estates Lot 3 increasing the area by 4,606 S.F. to a revised total lot area of 30,132 S.F. New Lot 2 will retain the 278 feet of frontage along West Street and the proposed access will be via an twenty (20) foot wide easement over the southerly portion of the revised Lot 3 adjacent to Vista Estates Lot 4. In order to accommodate that change the proposed improvements on Lot 3 need to shift approximately twenty (20) feet to the north on the lot.

By revising Lot 2 to a frontage lot (West Street), this will allow the proposed building to be moved to the west closer to Hicksville Road. As the proposed structure will be higher up the slope the driveway will be shorter in length with a maximum slope of 5.8%.

Proposed Lot 2 will meet the minimum bulk requirements of the R-25 zoning district.

A stormwater management area is proposed to attenuate the increase in stormwater runoff due to the change in surface coverage (from grass and grass/woods to proposed house, sidewalks & driveways). The stormwater management areas has been designed as an excavated depression at the bottom of the slope and Lot 3 is proposed as an underground chamber system consisting of Advanced Drainage Systems, Inc. (ADS) SC-310 Stormtech Chambers.

Vista Estates has received approval through the Inland Wetlands & Watercourses Commission on April 7, 2021 as application #21-03.

Vista Estates received approval for the extension and construction of a proposed sanitary sewer along Hicksville Road at the March 8, 2021 meeting of the Cromwell Water Pollution Control Authority.

LRC Engineering & Surveying, DPC

LRC Engineering & Surveying, LLC

LRC Environmental Services, Inc.

Connecticut SBE Certified

160 West Street, Suite E Cromwell, CT 06416 Tel: (860) 635-2877 Fax: (860) 635-4226

Popper, Stuart

From:

Sent:

Chief Lamontagne Monday, June 07, 2021 10:10 AM Popper, Stuart

To: Subject:

Vista Estates

I have received the revised plans to Vista Estates Re-subdivision Lot 2, #60 & #80 Hicksville Road. I have no comments as the driveway to this residence is on Hicksville Road.

Denise Lamontagne

Chief of Police Cromwell Police Department 860-635-2256 x.7843 860-613-2934 fax



MEMORANDUM

To:

Stuart B. Popper, AICP, Director of Planning & Development

From:

Bruce E. Driska, CZEO, Zoning & Wetlands Enforcement Officer 30

Date:

June 8, 2020

Re:

Plan Review, Revision to Vista Estates Re-Subdivision at 60 & 80 Hicksville Road,

John Zaleski Applicant

COMMENTS

After reviewing the application, I have no staff comments for the proposed revision.

Popper, Stuart

From:

Harriman, Jon

Sent:

Tuesday, June 08, 2021 11:28 AM

To:

Popper, Stuart

Subject:

Subdivision Plan Proposed Lot 2 - Land of Adelbrook

Stuart,

I have looked at the revised plans for the reconfigured lot 2. As designed, this plan relies on overland flow of drainage from lots 3 and lot 1 onto lot 2. Drainage runs over the front yard and around the house (lot 2)and down toward the pond which I believe is only sized for lot 2.

This drainage needs to be reconfigured to be captured either in an engineered swale or pipe network – it cannot be routed across the front yard as shown. Clarify the capacity of the pond and indicate whether it can accommodate off site drainage. Cross easements for the drainage discharge are needed as well.

Jon Harriman, P.E. Town Engineer Town of Cromwell, CT ph: 860 632-3465

fx: 860 632-3477

TOWN OF CROMWELL PLANNING AND ZONING COMMISSION

LEGAL NOTICE

The Town of Cromwell Planning and Zoning Commission will hold a Public Hearing on Tuesday June 15, 2021 at 7:00 p.m. in Room 224 of the Cromwell Town Hall at 41 West Street on the following item:

1. Application #21-18: Request for a Special Permit under Section 2.7.A.4 of the Zoning Regulations to allow for combined garage facilities not to exceed 1,600 square feet at 45 Lincoln Road. Sean Flanigan is the Applicant and the Owner.

At this hearing interested persons may appear and be heard and written testimony received. This application is available for public inspection in the office of the Town Planner.

Alice Kelly Chairman

Dated in Cromwell, Connecticut this the 28th day May of 2021.

TOWN OF CROMWELL PLANNING AND ZONING COMMISSION

APPLICATION FOR SPECIAL PERMIT

Type of Activity: Special Permit	
Type of Activity: Special Permit (Per Section 7.7 A-4	of the Cromwell Zoning Regulations)
Street Address: 45 Lincoln St	Zoning District: £15
Assessor's Parcel ID #: 0035 4500	Volume/Page: 1549/207
Applicant's Name: Sean Flaning an Address: 45 Cincoln Telephone Number (daytime): 860 70	
Address: 45 Cincoln	51
Telephone Number (daytime): \$60.70	73408
Email Address: SLF 8179 6 /4.	hove com
Property Owner's Name: Address: Description of Proposed Activity: Attached garage totaling more to	
I certify that I have read and I am familiar with the Croschis type of Special Permit activity, and with Section 1	mwell Zoning Regulations that pertain to 3.2.d. (Sign Posting).
Sean Flanizan	s/12/2 i
(applicant)	(date)

- 2.3 [RESERVED FOR FUTURE USE]
- 2.4 [RESERVED FOR FUTURE USE]
- 2.5 [RESERVED FOR FUTURE USE]
- 2.6 [RESERVED FOR FUTURE USE]

2.7 ACCESSORY STRUCTURES

2.7.A Accessory Buildings in Residential Use Districts.

- 1. No accessory building in a residential district shall be located in any front yard (except for accessory buildings which may be permitted in the front yard at a municipal facility). No accessory building shall be located in any side yard nearer to the side lot line than the minimum width required for a side yard for the principal building, or in a rear yard unless at least five (5) feet from any lot line. No accessory building, except a building used in connection with a farm, shall exceed 18 feet in height.
- 2. On corner lots in addition to the above requirements, no accessory building in a rear yard shall be nearer a street line than the least depth of any front yard required along such street.
- 3. A building attached to the principal building by a covered passageway, or by having a wall or a part of a wall in common with it, shall be considered an integral part of the principal structure and not an accessory building.
- 4. The total combined private garage facilities in connection with a single-family dwelling may not exceed 1,000 square feet in area except as follows. By Special Permit, total combined garage facilities on a conforming lot may exceed 1,000 square feet but shall not exceed 1,600 square feet. An application for a Special Permit shall include a site plan showing existing and proposed screening (buildings, trees, and shrubbery) which in the Commission's judgment will adequately screen the proposed garage facilities.

2.7.B Fences.

In residential districts, fences not exceeding six (6) feet in height are permitted along rear and side lot lines only and may not extend into the front yard. Within the front yard, fences may not exceed four (4) feet in height except on corner lots where requirements of Section 5.8 must be met.

2.8 LARGE DOMESTIC ANIMAL PETS

2.8.A Permit Required.

The keeping of a Large Domestic Animal Pet shall be permitted as an accessory use upon the issuance of a Use Permit.

2.8.B Requirements.

1. Minimum Lot Area. The Large Domestic Animal Pet must be owned by the resident

Popper, Stuart

From:

Harold Holmes hholmes@cromwellfd.com

Sent:

Wednesday, June 09, 2021 12:14 PM

To: Subject:

Popper, Stuart 45 lincoln road

The fire marshal's office has no comments or concerns in regards to the proposed addition of the garage located at 45 Lincoln road. Please feel free to contact me any time if you have any questions.

Respectfully,

Harold

Harold Holmes NAFI-CFEI, IAAI-FIT Fire Inspector

Cromwell Fire District

1 West Street Cromwell, CT 06416 Mobile: 860-250-6752 Phone: 860-635-3188 x1026

Fax: 860-613-2406

E-Mail: hholmes@cromwellfd.com

www.cromwellfd.com



TOWN OF CROMWELL PLANNING AND ZONING COMMISSION 7:00 PM TUESDAY, MAY 19, 2021 ROOM 224 CROMWELL TOWN HALL, 41 WEST STREET MINUTES AND RECORD OF VOTES

Present: Chairman Alice Kelly, Vice Chairman Michael Cannata, Chris Cambareri, Nick Demetriades, Paul Cordone, Brian Dufresne, John Keithan, Ken Rozich, Robert Donohue (alternate), and Ann Grasso (alternate)

Absent: Jeremy Floryan

Also, Present: Director of Planning and Development Stuart Popper, Development Compliance Officer Bruce Driska, and Recording Clerk Michelle Armetta

1. Call to Order:

The meeting was called to order by Chairman Alice Kelly at 7:04 p.m.

2. Roll Call:

The presence of the above members was noted.

3. Seating of Alternates:

A motion was made by Vice Chairman Michael Cannata to seat Robert Donohue and Ann Grasso as alternates. Seconded by Chris Cambareri. *All in favor, Motion passed.*

4. Approval of Agenda:

Director of Planning and Development Stuart Popper asked the Commission to add the following application to the agenda under New Business: Accept and Schedule New Application:

a. Application #21-18 for a Special Permit to install a garage over 1,000 square feet at 45 Lincoln Road. Sean Flanigan is the Applicant and Owner.

Vice Chairman Michael Cannata made a motion to approve the agenda as amended. Seconded by Chris Cambareri. *All in favor; Motion passed.*

5. Public Comments:

Chairman Alice Kelly invited the Public to make comments not related to the Public Hearing. There were none.

6. Development Compliance Officer Report:

Development Compliance Officer Bruce Driska addressed the Commission and asked if anyone had questions. The report was not included in the packet.

Mr. Driska said both Arbor Meadows and Cromwell Village are coming along nicely and are checked on a regular basis. He said the final paving of Country Squire Drive is being

worked out between the developer and the town, but unsure of the time frame. Mr. Driska believes that the developer plans to first remove any excess fill and remove all heavy equipment that would cause any damage to a new road.

Mr. Chris Cambareri asked Mr. Driska about the garden tilling that is going on at the Asian Market and the proximity of this activity to the Liberty Bank drive thru. Mr. Driska replied that there are no regulations but would speak to the owner of the Asian Market about potential damage caused by the tilling to close to cars in the bank drive thru. Mr. Driska thanked Mr. Cambareri for bringing this to his attention.

Mr. Driska asked the Commission if there were any other questions. The Commission members had no other questions and thanked Mr. Driska for his report.

7. Town Planner Report:

Mr. Popper echoed the sentiments of Mr. Driska that all major projects are moving forward, and discussions continue with a number of parties regarding additional development in town.

Mr. Popper said the Red Lion is currently posted on an online auction site and the deadline for bids is June 4, 2021. He said he has had discussions regarding the development of a winery in Rocky Hill on the property north of Fawn Run. Mr. Popper said access to the property would be via North Road in Cromwell. He said that the Crossroads Plaza has sold for \$5.1 million, and the Stop & Shop Plaza has sold for about \$24 million. Mr. Popper said there were no updates on the status of the former Friendly's property.

Mr. Popper asked the Commission if there were any other questions. The Commission members had no other questions and thanked Mr. Popper for his report.

8. New Business: Accept and Schedule New Applications:

a. Application #21-18 for a Special Permit for the installation of a garage larger than 1,000 square feet at 45 Lincoln Road. Sean Flanigan is the Applicant and the Owner.

Vice Chairman Michael Cannata made a motion to accept and schedule Applications #21-18 for a Public Hearing to be heard on June 15, 2021; Seconded by Chris Cambareri. *All in favor; motion passed*.

9. New Business:

None

10. Public Hearings:

Mr. Ken Rozich read the Legal Notice into the record.

Vice Chairman Michael Cannata made a motion to open the Public Hearings for Applications #21-15 and #21-16. Seconded by Chris Cambareri. *All in favor; motion passed.*

- a. **Application #21-15:** Request for a Special Permit under Section 4.2.P of the Zoning Regulations to allow for the installation of a digital billboard within the Floodplain at 241 and 251 Main Street. Rodney Bitgood is the Applicant and Rodnella Realty is the Owner.
- b. **Application #21-16:** Request for a Special Permit under Section 3.6.C of the Zoning Regulations to allow for the installation of digital billboards at 241 and 251 Main Street. Rodney Bitgood is the Applicant and Rodnella Realty is the Owner.

Attorney Richard D. Carella, from the law firm of Updike, Kelly and Spellacy, PC in Middletown addressed the Commission. He said he is here this evening representing the Owner, Rodnella Realty, regarding the installation of a digital billboard at 241 and 251 Main Street. Attorney Carella began his presentation by giving background information on the Applications.

Attorney Carella summarized the timeline for the applications: The Planning and Zoning Commission (PZC) authorized the new regulations for a Commercial Billboard District (CBD) in January 2020; The site plan for 241 and 21 Main Street was approved by the Inland Wetlands and Watercourses Agency (IWWA) at their December 2, 2020 meeting; The PZC reviewed the Applications and requested a new location for the billboard at their February 2, 2021. The IWWA approved the new location at their March 3, 2021 meeting. Attorney Carella said at the March 16, 2021 PZC meeting there was a tie vote 3 to 3 with no decision. He said after discussions with the town attorney it was determined that the notice of the March meeting did not reflect the change in location and as a result the Applicant needed to re-apply.

Attorney Carella reviewed the site plan with the PZC. He explained that the billboard sign is approximately 40 feet above grade at the highway meeting the regulations. Attorney Carella showed a depiction of the single-faced billboard from Route 9 southbound ad from Route 9 northbound.

Attorney Carella said the property is in the floodplain and one of the two special permits is for the floodplain application. He explained that as a result of putting this pylon in this location, there needed to be compensation for the floodplain storage. Attorney said the column has been designed with holes in the sides to allow for it to fill with water and drain as it floods. He said as a result, there is a very small impact of the floodplain and meets the regulations. Attorney Carella

said the Applicant agrees to follow the conditions of approval suggested by Jon Harriman, Town Engineer in a memo dated March 15, 2021 and the conditions suggested by Bruce Driska, CZEO, of January 21, 2021.

Attorney Carella discussed the PZC concerns about the history of traffic accidents on Route 9 going back to 2018. He said that Chairman Kelly had given the him a copy of the report and upon review he discovered that of the 28 accidents reported, only seven were in this vicinity, six of which occurred during rush hour traffic. Attorney Carella said the USDOT Federal Highway Administration (FHWA) indicated in a September 2007 report that a FHWA study found that changeable electronical variable message signals did not cause drivers to take unacceptably long glances from the road, and that the majority of a driver's visual attention was allocated to the task at hand, i.e., driving, where such billboards were present.

Attorney Carella concluded his presentation by saying that these applications meet the CBD regulations and asked if the Commission had any questions.

Mr. Brian Dufrense had a question regarding the composition of telescoping post being used. Attorney Carella did not have that information but indicated that it could be provided. Mr. Dufrense also asked about the holes in the post. Attorney Carella answered that the holes are placed at varying location around the post, and it designed to fill and displace water up to 23.7 feet.

Mr. Nick Demetriades asked to verify that there is not another billboard within 750 feet of the proposed billboard. Attorney Carella answered that the billboard meets that requirement.

Chairman Alice Kelly asked if the Applicant would be selling the billboard. Attorney Carella responded that whoever owns the land will own the billboard. Je explained that at this time, the Applicant will contract with someone to design and construct the billboard, as well as maintain and get advertisers.

Vice Chairman Michael Cannata indicated the previous billboard applicant had two conditions of approval one of them is that he utilized Media Resources LED shield and baffle system and the other was the hours of operation were to have the billboards shut down between midnight and 5am.

Chairman Alice Kelly asked if there were any members of the public wishing to speak regarding these applications. There were none present.

Vice Chairman Michael Cannata made a motion to close the Public Hearing for Applications #21-15 and #21-16. Seconded by Chris Cambareri. *All in favor; motion passed*.

Vice Chairman Mike Cannata made a motion to approve Application #21-15 with the following conditions:

- The Media Resources LED Baffle System be utilized.
- The hours of operation exclude the hours between midnight and 5:00 AM.
- The conditions set forth in the letter from Town Engineer Jon Harriman of March 15, 2021 be adhered to.
- The conditions set forth in the letter from CZEO Bruce Driska of January 27, 2021 be adhered to.

Motion seconded by Chris Cambareri.

All in favor: Vice Chairman Michael Cannata, Chris Cambareri, Brian Dufresne, John Keithan, Ken Rozich, Robert Donohue, and Ann Grasso

All opposed: Chairman Alice Kelly, Nick Demetriades and Paul Cordone

Motion passed.

Chairman Alice Kelly gave her reason for the opposition, again siting safety concerns and noting that the FHWA report is 14 years old.

Mr. Nick Demetriades opposed based on his comments from the last time. He referenced the land use from the Plan of Conservation and Development section 2.1.1. and does not feel that this is a positive use of land.

Mr. Paul Cordone explained that wanted to remain consistent with his opposition. He is opposed to this application based on safety concerns, impact on the environment and that it would not be visually appealing.

Vice Chairman Mike Cannata made a motion to approve Application #21-16 with the following conditions:

- The Media Resources LED Baffle System be utilized.
- The hours of operation exclude the hours between midnight and 5:00 AM.
- The conditions set forth in the letter from Town Engineer Jon Harriman of March 15, 2021 be adhered to.
- The conditions set forth in the letter from CZEO Bruce Driska of January 27, 2021 be adhered to.

Motion seconded by Chris Cambareri.

All in favor: Vice Chairman Michael Cannata, Chris Cambareri, Brian Dufresne, John Keithan, Ken Rozich, Robert Donohue, and Ann Grasso

All opposed: Chairman Alice Kelly, Nick Demetriades and Paul Cordone

Motion passed.

Chairman Alice Kelly reiterated her reasons for opposition and does not think that the billboards will help Cromwell businesses.

Attorney Carella thanked the Commission.

c. **Application #21-04:** Request for a Special Permit under Section 4.2.P of the Zoning Regulations to permit the construction of a garage and a breezeway within the Floodplain at 31 River Road. Kelly Maher is the Applicant and Owner.

Vice Chairman Michael Cannata made a motion to continue the Public Hearing for Application #21-04. Seconded by Chris Cambareri. *All in favor; motion passed.*

Ms. Kelly Maher of 31 River Road addressed the Commission. Ms. Maher said she is requesting a special permit to allow for the construction of a 35' x 24' garage with a second story and an 8' x 8' breezeway connection to the existing house all within the 100-year Floodplain. Ms. Maher said she contacted Bryan Nesteriak, P.E., L.S., of B&B Engineering of Woodbridge, CT to come up with a plan.

Mr. Popper said that the plan has been reviewed by Town Engineer Jon Harriman and CZEO Bruce Driska who both have signed off on it. Mr. Popper also pointed out that Ms. Maher received approval from the IWWA in March 2021. Mr. Popper thanked Ms. Maher for her diligence and asked if the Commission had any questions.

Chairman Alice Kelly asked if there were any members of the public wishing to speak regarding these applications. There were none present.

Vice Chairman Michael Cannata made a motion to close the Public Hearing for Application #21-04. Seconded by Chris Cambareri. *All in favor; motion passed.*

Vice Chairman Mike Cannata made a motion to approve Application #21-04 with the conditions of Bruce Driska's memo dated May 12, 2021. Seconded by Brian Dufrense. *All in favor, motion passed*.

Vice Chairman Michael Cannata made a motion to continue the Public Hearing for Applications #21-07 and #21-09. Seconded by Chris Cambareri. *All in favor; motion passed.*

- d. **Application #21-07:** Request to create 9 lot Resubdivision in a R-25 Zone District at 60 and 80 Hicksville Road. John Zaleski is the Applicant and Adelbrook Community Services, Inc. is the Owner.
- e. **Application #21-09:** Request for a Special Permit under Section 6.6 of the Zoning Regulations to allow for the development of a rear lot as part of a single-family resubdivision in a R-25 Zone District at 60 and 80 Hicksville Road. John Zaleski is the Applicant and Adelbrook Community Services, Inc. is the Owner.

Chairman Alice Kelly said she was very concerned about the grade of the driveway to the rear lot and the location of the house on the side of a hill. She said she asked for town staff to take another look at the grade of the driveway. Mr. Popper distributed two memos regarding the driveway of Lot 2: one from Town Engineer Jon Harriman and one from Acting Fire Chief Jason Brade. In a memo dated May 17, 2021, Mr. Harriman stated in his memo dated May 17, 2021 that he had looked at the driveway and it meets the Town standard for grade at 12% max. He went on to suggest that a guardrail may be needed on the curve.

Acting Fire Chief Jason Brade in a memo dated May 17, 2021 responded to concerns about Lot 2. Mr. Brade said that the 12-foot-wide driveway is adequate for ambulance and fire trucks and although the grade is not most desirable, the fire department would be able to navigate it. He suggested the developer keep in mind the angle at the top of the driveway. Mr. Brade said the hydrant location is not an issue. He noted that the area of 25'x40' outside the garage is large enough for placement of out riggers if an aerial devise is being used. He explained that turning around the driveway to exit the site was not an issue for an ambulance, but for larger apparatus, backing out would be a better option. Mr. Brade also addressed the concerns of plowing of the driveway and although the lack of plowing and sanding make every response effort more difficult, plow trucks are available, shovels on apparatus in the winter and each apparatus, including the ambulance, has on-spot chains and in severe weather, full chains are put on all responding vehicles. Mr. Popper mentioned that plowing of a driveway is a concern with every driveway in town during the winter, not just this particular driveway and is the responsibility of the homeowner.

Chairman Alice Kelly explained why her personal experiences with the accessibility of emergency vehicles made her concerned about this situation. She thanked Mr. Popper for addressing the issue.

John Wagenblatt, Principal at LRC Group, 160 West Street, Cromwell, addressed the Commission. Mr. Wagenblatt was joined by the Applicant Mr. Jay Zaleski and Mr. Rich Reynolds, a Project Engineer from LRC Group.

Mr. Wagenblatt explained that they are here to present address comments from the April 27, 2021 site walk. He said the issue of sidewalks was brought up during the site walk. Mr. Wagenblatt explained that the installation of sidewalks along West Street would require significant wetlands disturbance and does not have any significant benefit. He said the installation of sidewalks along Hicksville road would require the removal of at least 40 trees due to grading. Mr. Wagenblatt said the Applicant would be willing to explore other options. Mr. Cordone asked if the sidewalks could be on the East side of the tree line, but Mr. Popper replied that sidewalks need to be in the Town ROW.

Vice Chairman Mike Cannata commented that he does not feel that the rear lot (Lot 2) meets the 6.6.D. requirements for a rear lot. Mr. Dufrense concurs with Mr. Cannata about Lot 2 the rear lot. Chairman Alice Kelly concurred with the other commission members regarding the driveway grade and house location issues of Lot 2.

Mr. Demetriades wanted to clarify that Lot 10 has been removed from the plans and that sidewalks do not extend from West Street to Smith Farm Road.

Mr. Wagenblatt said that Lot 10 had been removed from the plans and that the sidewalks are on Smith Farm Road but not on the lots fronting on West Street.

Mr. Popper received a number of letters in support of this project, about 12 from all parts of town and there were neighbors on the site walk. There were no members of the public at this Public Hearing.

Mr. Dufrense asked that the letters from Town Engineer Jon Harriman of April 20, 2021 and May 17, 2021 be added to the Applications.

Chairman Alice Kelly asked if there were any members of the public wishing to speak regarding these applications. Ms. Alyssa Goduti, President and CEO of Adelbrook Learning Centers addressed the Commission. Ms. Goduti explained the sale of the property for development will help support the school and its residents and provide more services. Ms. Goduti also told the Commission this property will not remain vacant. She said if these Applications are not approved, the land may be used for campus, parking, or some other use. Ms. Goduti asked that the Commission respect the expertise of the Town Engineer and Acting Fire Chief.

The Applicant, Jay Zaleski, 48 Evergreen Road, addressed the Commission. Mr. Zaleski said that he has received about 30 calls inquiring about the rear lot. He feels that it offers the opportunity to live on a wooded lot. He expressed his appreciation to the Commission for their consideration.

Ms. Ann Grasso commented that there are many steep lots in town, and it should be up to the buyer to determine if it is acceptable.

Chairman Alice Kelly asked if there were any members of the public wishing to speak regarding these applications. There were none present.

Vice Chairman Michael Cannata made a motion to close the Public Hearing for Applications #21-07 and #21-09. Seconded by Chris Cambareri. *All in favor; motion passed.*

Mr. Dufrense asked why Adelbrook would not be using this property. Mr. Popper replied that it is too far from the main campus.

Vice Chairman Mike Cannata made a motion to approve Application #21-07 with the conditions in Jon Harriman's memo of April 20, 2021 and with the condition that that the installation of sidewalks on Hicksville Road be required. Motion seconded by Chris Cambareri. *All in favor; motion passed*.

Vice Chairman Mike Cannata made a motion to approve Application #21-09 with the conditions in Jon Harriman's memo of April 20, 2021 and Jason Brade's memo of May 17, 2021. Motion seconded by John Keithan.

All in favor: Chris Cambareri, John Keithan, Robert Donohue, and Ann Grasso

All opposed: Chairman Alice Kelly, Nick Demetriades, Paul Cordone, Vice Chairman Michael Cannata, Brian Dufresne, and Ken Rozich. Motion failed.

Chairman Alice Kelly reiterated her reasons for opposition and Vice Chairman Mike Cannata feels that the Application did not meet the requirements of Section 6.6.D. of the Zoning Regulations.

11. Commissioner's Comments:

Mr. Popper advised the Commission that at this time there are no items for the June 1, 2021 meeting. It will be canceled unless something comes up.

12. Approval of Minutes:

a. April 27, 2021 (site walk)

Vice Chairman made a motion to approve the minutes of April 27, 2021 as amended. Seconded by Nick Demetriades. *All in favor, motion passed. (Ann Grasso, Robert Donohue, and Chris Cambareri abstain as they were not present at the site walk of 4/27/21).*

b. May 4, 2021

Vice Chairman made a motion to approve the minutes of May 4, 2021. Seconded by Paul Cordone. *All in favor, motion passed. (Alice Kelly, Ken Rozich, Nick Demetriades, Brian Dufresne, and John Keithan abstain as they were not present at the meeting of 5/4/21).*

13. Adjourn:

Vice Chairman Michael Cannata made the motion to adjourn at 9:05 PM. *All in favor, motion passed.*

Respectfully submitted,

Michelle L. Armetta Recording Clerk